THE MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING OF RAVENSTHORPE
THE MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING OF RAVENSTHORPE

Held on Wednesday 22 April 2015 at 8.00 pm in the Village Hall

1.   OPENING PROCEDURES

APOLOGIES:  Cllr J Jones and Cllr M Worthington
PRESENT: Councillor S Holt, Chairman of Ravensthorpe Parish Council was in the

Chair, 6 Parish Councillors, Councillor S Osborne (CC), Mrs C James (Parish Clerk), PCSO Matt Taylor and 8 members of the public
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting.
2.  APPROVAL OF MINUTES of APM 2014

 The minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on Wednesday, 16 April 2014 were agreed and signed as correct by the Chairman.
3.  MATTERS ARISING
None

4.  PARISH COUNCIL –  Chairman’s Report
The Chairman reported that he wished to extend his thanks to his colleagues on the Parish Council for their continuing efforts in carrying out the duties required of them, and representing the interests of the village in dealings with larger councils and public bodies. 

Having stated at last year’s APM that a PC election was due to be held in Ravensthorpe, he wanted to correct this – Daventry District Council has confirmed that this is due in May 2016.

Ravensthorpe PC will be reminding village residents about this nearer the time, as the election will offer a very good opportunity for new candidates to come forward – fresh views on the PC are important.

He thanked colleagues for their efforts during recent months in initiatives such as the Village Design Statement update (report to be given later in the meeting), and on raising awareness of faster Broadband, which is soon to go live with almost 40% of the households in the village having signed up.

He also thanked the volunteers who turned out for last month’s Litter Pick.  

Finally, on behalf of the meeting, the Chairman welcomed Carol James, who succeeded Liz Peachey as Parish Clerk in 2014, and is carrying on the tradition of keeping the PC on its toes!

5.  PARISH COUNCIL ACCOUNTS AND EXPENDITURE
Copies of the accounts were made available to the meeting.  The Chairman advised the meeting that since the precept had been set in November 2014 at £10,000, E-on had advised of a 50% increase in electricity charges.  NCALC were currently negotiating to see if a better deal could be reached for Northamptonshire Parish Councils.   The Chairman stated that the other two main areas of expenditure for the Council was the grass mowing contract and the Clerk’s salary.

6.  POLICE REPORT – PCSO Matt Taylor
PCSO Matt Taylor (on behalf of PCSO Jo Hillery who could not be present) updated the meting on local police initiatives.  He confirmed that in the past year there had been 8 reported crimes in Ravensthorpe/Coton:  4 burglaries; 1 criminal damage, 1 sexual offence and 2 violent offences.  He reported that there had been a spate of thefts from farms, sheds and allotments and that as a result of a police investigation, 5 individuals had been arrested and sentenced.  

He confirmed that one of the priorities for policing in rural areas is the early intervention in domestic disputes to prevent escalation to violence.

He confirmed that the first Special Parish Constable in the area was now operational in Cold Ashby as a result of the Futures initiative and it was hoped that more Specials would be recruited in the next few months.

7.  REPORT FROM OUR COUNTY COUNCILLOR – Cllr Osborne
Cllr Osborne reported that the Flore bypass (Daventry link road) now had the finance in place to proceed.  He stated that there would be no new development between Daventry and Long Buckby Wharf until the link road had been completed.  

Cllr Osborne reported that Northampton County Council were reducing staff numbers from 4,000 to approximately 200 and would be using outside contractors and volunteers to fulfil services.

Cllr Osborne stated that he was currently the Chairman of the Planning Committee at Daventry District Council.  Currently, the 5 year land supply was being challenged by developers.    However, in future speculative planning developments in villages should cease with development being concentrated in larger villages such as Long Buckby, Brixworth and Woodford Halse.  He confirmed that the planning department was currently very busy but an increase in planning applications would bring in more money and therefore, most staff could be recruited to deal with them.

. 

 8.  PLANNING REPORT 
Cllr Mary Worthington was unable to be present at the meeting but Alan Worthington read out the following report on her behalf:
The Parish Council has handled 16 new planning applications this year.  Our task is to consider applications and put our views and observations to Daventry District Council for their consideration.

As reported this time last year, the Parish Council had been considering the benefit to the village of updating Ravensthorpe’s Village Design Statement (VDS), the original having been adopted by DDC in 1999.  Subsequently, a questionnaire was sent out to all residents and a group of volunteers came forward to form a working party.  Richard Marsh will report on this more fully.

9. POCKET PARK REPORT – Cliff Giles
Mr Cliff Giles reported as follows:

This year the regular activities of grass cutting and raking in September and coppicing in February have taken place.  As always these would not have been possible without the help of our band of volunteers, to whom I am always grateful.  Alan Mold has continued to maintain the paths for us which makes the park look so much more inviting.

A major outstanding task is obviously the refurbishment of the pond, the state of which is a concern to many.  I have made little progress to date, but hope that in the coming year something can be done to improve it.  

Dog fouling, unfortunately, remains an occasional problem.

I have now stepped down as Pocket Park Co-ordinator and I am very pleased that Liz Peachey has volunteered to replace me.  Her experience and enthusiasm will be of enormous benefit and I know that she already has ideas to further enhance the park.  As long as I am able, I hope to continue to help as much as possible with its maintenance so that it can continue to be enjoyed as a place of quiet and enjoyment by both villagers and local wildlife.  I am grateful to have had the opportunity to have given the Pocket Park a helping hand since its creation.

The Chairman, on behalf of the village, thanked Cliff for his efforts in respect of the Pocket Park.

10. FOOTPATH WARDEN REPORT
Mr John Peachey  - Footpath Warden - was unable to be present at the meeting but the Chairman read out the following report on his behalf:

As it is my first year in this role, I must thank my predecessor, Mo Cobbe for the good work she did for the Community over the previous 10 years.

 

I make a point of walking all of the paths at least once per month on average and can advise that all pathways/bridleways are accessible, albeit we have an issue with the gate to the bridleway on the Teeton Rd.

Nick Wedgbrow, the Rights of Way Officer and I have walked the paths together, he is liaising with the field owner on the Teeton Rd issue. He has also arranged for improved signage on the Cuffy Fields/Coton pathway and arranged for mowing/clearance to be carried out in a number of other locations.

 

The ongoing issues at present are as follows: field gate at Teeton Rd and householders allowing growth onto path area in the built up areas of the Village 

 

If anyone wants to report an issue or discuss public rights of way, they are more than welcome to call me on 01604770894, email; johnpeachey52@gmail.com
 

11. VILLAGE HALL REPORT – Bob Pike
Bob Pike, Chairman of the Village Hall Committee, reported as follows:
I took over from Trevor Foss last year; he lead the hard work put in by everyone leading to the 2011 refurbishment of the Village Hall. 

We are very fortunate to have such a keen and experienced managing team.  Our goal is to maintain the Hall  in first class order, improving and modernising it, keeping it relevant, attractive, safe, paying its way and available to all the community. We hope to anticipate needs and provide for as many applications as possible.

 The booking arrangements overseen by Roger Spring work very smoothly and we have seen a continuing rise in activity during 2014. The Accounts for the year showed that the rental income comfortably exceeded the operating costs and we aim to ensure that this continues to be the case.

In addition to rental income, we will continue to fund raise and apply for grants in order to provide the essential finance for ongoing development.

Maintenance at a high standard is essential nowadays so that it remains a desirable venue for all to use. We closed in August last year for one week to undertake decorations and we will do the same in 2015.  Kevin Ross is the man behind this essential activity.

The installation in the village of the high speed broadband gives us the opportunity of improving our facility and our service further. We hope to be online soon.

 It has been about 5 years since Lin Hudson, with her team began the RVH lunches and these are usually held once a month. They continue to be very popular. The meals are really excellent and the cost is just £6. I can recommend them.

 How else might the RVH provide for the needs of the village? What more can be done for our community?  These are important questions for us and we are very keen to determine the answers.  We can then plan to provide the facilities needed.

This month on two dates and in May on two dates, we are experimenting with morning coffee.  Today, the first date, we had 16 visitors. The Village hall will be open from 10.30 am to about Noon and coffee, tea and some other beverages will be available.  The objective primarily is to provide a social gathering for any local people who would like to drop in. If these dates prove to be popular, we will set additional and regular dates in the future to suit the needs of all age groups.

There is a Drinks Party fund Raiser on Sunday, 17 May and John Patrick has kindly donated a Framed Village Plan dated 1795 which will be unveiled that day.

I would like to thank all our committee for their time, energy and commitment.  Finally, we are always interested to hear new ideas that might help us to fulfil our goals better in the future.

12. NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH SCHEME – Iain Baverstock
Mr Iain Baverstock, Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator reported as follows:  

It was another fairly uneventful year for which we should be thankful.  I have kept the email list of villagers up to date and hope that they pass on the information to non Email list residents.  I have tried to contact all new villagers to join the list but I am sure I have missed at lest one but have successfully signed up another of others.

I also update the Village Website with the latest Crime statistics as I receive them.

I have been arranging to have 2 NW signs changed for new ones that can be seen and read.

I have also told the Chaiman of the Parish Council that I intend to stand down to make for a new broom.  I am happy to continue for a few months until a volunteer comes forward.  I have enjoyed the work but do feel that a new person might have a fresh approach.

13. RAVENSTHORPE UNITED CHARITIES – Lynn Holt
The RUC accounts shown below were presented to the meeting by Lynn Holt, Chair of the RUC Trustees.

RUC owns 3 fields which were donated to the village for the purpose of helping local residents in need.  Awards are now made to people of state pension age, and children attending the first year of university or college.

RUC maintains a prudent balance within the accounts and, in response to applications from local residents, distributes the rental income from the fields annually in December.

In 2014, funds were distributed to 27 pensioner households and to 5 students, 3 at university and 2 at a local college.

Mrs Holt told the meeting that RUC would remind residents, either through the newsletter, website or notice board, of the date by which applications need to be made for 2015, and asked that attendees also spread the word.

Accounts for year Ending 31 January 2015

	Income
	Total

	Opening Balance
	1637.50

	Rent
	2050.00

	Dividends & Interest
	47.01

	Total
	3734.51


	Expenditure
	Total

	Christmas Distribution
	2190.00

	Expenses
	10.00

	Closing Balance
	1534.51

	Total
	3734.51


14.  PLAYING FIELD/ERIC HICKMAN MEMORIAL FUND REPORT - Alan Worthington
Alan Worthington reported that the financial year of the Playing Field runs from November to October.  In an average year the basic expenses come to around £5,000-£5,500.  Our income comes from the lottery plus fundraising events.  Overall, however, our income in 2014 was less than in the previous year and expenditure considerably higher due to two one-off but significant expenses, leaving us with a deficit on the year of £1,637 compared to a surplus of £2,090 the previous year.

The Odds-200 lottery is the centre of our fundraising and we are very grateful to the support that this gets each year from the people in the village who buy a ticket.  Approximately half of the households in the village buy at least one ticket, some 2.  Of course, we are always hopeful that we may get some new contributors.

The upkeep of the field itself is outsourced to R&G and we feel very pleased by the service they provide for us.  For other bits of ‘day to day’ maintenance we rely on voluntary help as far as possible.
The issue of ‘people resources’ is perhaps the key issue for us right now.  Last year we commenced the year with 9 full members of our committee, but in the last 12 months we have lost 5 committee members through a combination of personal circumstances and ‘retirement’.  Whereas in the past, some degree of turnover was taken for granted and taken in our stride, it has been harder this last year to get new people to come on board.  We do need some new members. but , we remain extremely grateful to the small number of people who support us with hands on help with events and tasks.  In particular, I would also like to pass on my good wishes to Barry Langsford for a speedy recovery.
15. VILLAGE DESIGN STATEMENT - Richard Marsh

Cllr Richard Marsh reported that about a year ago it was decided to revise the VDS that had previously been completed about 15 years ago.  It was worth revisiting it to update it in the hope that it had more influence in planning issues.  The existing VDS had been taken in account by the Inspector in recent Planning Appeals.  
A working party of 9 volunteers had been formed and a first draft had been completed to be discussed at the forthcoming open meeting on 16 May 2015 and posted on the village website so that parishioners can make their comments.

Cllr Marsh confirmed that the planning environment had changed and communities were being encouraged to prepare Neighbourhood Plans which were more prescriptive than VDS.  These would identify potential areas that are suited to development.  It was decided that due to available resources and the fact that the village was restricted to infill development that a VDS was more suitable in the case of Ravensthorpe..
There being no questions, the Chairman thanked everyone who works so hard on behalf of the village and closed the meeting at 9.15 pm
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